
NORTH LUFFENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

ANNUAL REPORT – 2012-2013

Introduction
This Annual Report highlights the more noteworthy developments with which your Parish Council has been involved during the last twelve months.  The Parish Council consists of eight members, supported by the Clerk.  The Council usually meets seven times annually, in the Community Centre, to discuss the parish affairs for which it is responsible.  Before each meeting starts, there is an opportunity for parishioners to raise issues or questions. 

During the year, Mick Coogan stepped down from the Council after some eighteen years service, including several as chairman.  Mick’s contribution to village affairs during this lengthy period is greatly appreciated.  The resulting vacancy was subsequently filled by the appointment of Mrs Claudia Riordan.

New Housing on the Former Woodyard 
Planning approval has recently been granted to Francis Jackson Estates Ltd to build 25 new homes on the site of the former woodyard.  Work has started, and is expected to continue throughout this year and next.  There is to be a wide range of house types, including six ‘affordable’ homes.  Under an agreement, the developer will contribute £35,000 for upgrading the children’s play facilities on the Oval.  A similar amount is to be contributed to recreation and sports facilities, although negotiations have to be held with RCC in an effort to obtain as much of this as possible for local, as distinct from central, applications.  The questionnaire which was recently circulated to all homes in the village will assist with this process.

Road Safety

The new housing development will have a footpath access onto Edith Weston Road, linking with the existing footpath at the top of Oval Close.  Discussions are being held with RCC with a view to extending the new footpath as far as the junction with Pinfold Lane.  Also, an increase in pedestrian traffic makes this an appropriate time to request (once again) a reduction in the speed limit on Edith Weston Road to 30mph, between the village limits.  This is being pursued.

The Oval 
During the year, pruning and thinning was undertaken on several of the trees on the Oval.  This completed the lower priority work recommended by the specialist review of all of the trees which was undertaken in 2009.  Additionally, one horse chestnut tree had to be felled, having become unsafe through disease.  This will be replaced with a different species, one which is not susceptible to the bleeding canker which is affecting several of the horse chestnuts on the Oval.  The trees will need to be surveyed again in the near future.

The annual safety inspection of the play area equipment identified no significant deficiencies.  Proposals for improving and extending the play area are being prepared for when the abovementioned funding is released.

Jubilee Celebrations

A group of villagers joined with the parish council to organise the Diamond Jubilee fete on the Oval in June.  The event was opened by the High Sheriff of Rutland and, despite the bad weather, was well attended.  Fortunately, the stalls etc. were under cover, and outside activities were able to continue between downpours.  In the evening, there was a dance with a live band in the large marquee.  A cake stall helped raise donations of £531 for the local air ambulance charity.  Thanks are due to all involved.

The availability of Forestry Commission grants for tree planting – promoted last year as ‘Jubilee Woods’ – led to a proposal for planting a wooded area, with pathways etc., on some or all of the 14 acre field next to the allotments.  This proposal is still under review; planning permission has been granted should it be decided to proceed in any form. 

Bonfire Night
November saw the annual bonfire and impressive fireworks display on The Oval, organised by Charles Cade.  There was a large turnout of spectators, encouraged by a dry evening.  Food sales and collection buckets raised sufficient funds to cover the costs of the evening.

The Allotments
The village has 45 allotments, which are well used as always.  Several plots are currently vacant.  Applicants should contact Councillor Cade.

Bus Shelter
It is hoped to be able to erect a shelter at the bus stop by Pinfold Close.  An application has been submitted for funding which is available from RCC.

Village Website

A village website - http://www.northluffenham.com - has now been set up, by courtesy of one of our parishioners, Wayne Bishop.  Apart from its use for publicising Parish Council matters and providing general village information, the site is available for community groups etc. to advertise their activities and to communicate with their members.  Everyone should at least explore the site to see what’s available (or could usefully be added to it).  Just enter ‘northluffenham.com’ into the address bar of your web browser.  If you register your e-mail address as a ‘contributor’, you will receive an e-mail each time there is a post to the site.

The Precept 
The precept for 2013/14 has remained unchanged once again, at £7900.
Annual Parish Meeting
The Annual Parish Meeting will be held in the Community Centre on Monday 15th April at 7.30p.m.  Note that this is not a Parish Council meeting (although it is chaired by the Council chairman).  It is a meeting to which all residents are invited to attend, to raise and discuss any topics relevant to the parish.  Any items notified in advance (to the Parish Clerk) will be placed on the agenda, and will be given priority over matters raised from the floor.  The agenda will be placed on the website (and will be available at the meeting itself).
Syd Overington

Chairman
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